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1) Introductions and action point updates: Tony Verran (see slides 2 to 4)
TV welcomed everyone to the meeting, covered the domestics, and asked attendees to introduce themselves.  He extended congratulations to JH on the award of her OBE.
The minutes of the last meeting had been issued previously and were agreed.

An action point update was provided in the slide deck, as follows:  
	
	Action Point
	Status

	1
	TV to explore setting up a meeting with Mark Dearnley’s office.
	Cleared by TV – meeting held on 05/12/13.

	2
	TV to seek examples of targeting life events from DWP.
	DWP has been contacted by JC.

	3
	DK to explore opportunity to flag/record special needs in digital exemplars.
	Cleared by Dympna Kelly 26/03/14 – ‘Work is ongoing within HMRC looking into how our customers in the future could have their special needs flagged on our systems with customers’ permission.  The Needs Enhanced Support model specifically is exploring how this might be achieved and are working alongside colleagues in Digital to work out the detail.  There is a workshop this week to define how this functionality might work for all our services and the outcomes will be shared with external stakeholders already working with HMRC on Needs Enhanced Support.’

	4
	TV to follow up Jane Hunt’s involvement in the CSL learning package.
	Cleared by Martin Benson 25/11/13.

	5
	Fiona Jones to provide LH introductory video to DCCG once available.
	Cleared by Martin Benson – link issued by Janet Davison 12/11/13.

	6
	TV to ensure IVR update paper was circulated to DCCG members.
	Cleared by Janet Davison 11/12/13 – update also issued at the same time.


TV then gave an update on a number of relevant issues:
· Roll out of the Needs Enhanced Support model – this is an agenda item which will be led by DT;
· Mental Health policy – a discussion has taken place with MD and the Equality Team has now started to develop a Disability Support strategy.  An update will be given at the next meeting;

· Voluntary Sector Taxes Resolution Service (VSTRS) – a service which grants special access for certain Voluntary Sector groups into Personal Tax – is now able to communicate with their customers via e-mail;
· Public Sector Equality Duty (PSED) – the HMRC PSED document has been published.
	Action Point 1 – JD to send out a link to the HMRC Public Sector Equality Duty document.


2) Disability Champion: Mark Dearnley (see slides 5 to 10)
MD introduced himself as Chief Digital and Information Officer, a role which covers digital, core technology and security and as HMRC Disability Champion allowing him to ensure that the needs of the disabled customer are taken into account at all stages of the digital development. This role fits with his Disability Champion role as technology plays a large part for the customer in enabling and disabling. MD explained that he is keen to receive feedback and he acknowledged the need to get things right internally in order to get things right for customers.
MD gave some background to HMRC’s journey, noting that the organisation is the third largest publishing business in Britain, each year:
· producing 343 million forms and pieces of guidance and 240 million outbound letters;
· receiving 70 million inbound letters and 73 million inbound calls;
· facilitating 90 million consumer transactions online and 510 million business transactions online, and

· paying out approximately £50 million on print costs. 
HMRC has an ambition to achieve a major “digital transformation” which will ensure that HMRC becomes fully accessible to all its customers through digital channels:

· providing tax accounts for individuals and businesses;
· offering both low volume and high volume transactions, and
· creating a joined-up user experience with one view of the customer.

The digital ambition poses considerable challenges given the scale of the organisation.  MD explained that whilst it is possible to build technology at a reasonable rate, behaviours take longer to change.  Progress is being made though with the first online form accessible on a tablet going live this week.  More will be added, and the aim is to make one thousand forms available before Christmas.  During this transitional period paper versions will continue to be available.
	Action Point 2 – JD to send out a link to the first HMRC online form available via tablet.


New initiatives planned for next year include white mail scanning, new telephony and online chat. There are also a number of pilot exemplar services:

· Pay As You Earn online for employees – this will allow employees to check and update their own records.  The first release will relate to company car tax;
· Digital Self Assessment – this will allow customers to opt out of receiving paper correspondence, for example, a customer may choose to receive their P2 Notice of Coding online rather than by post;
· Tax Credits online – from July customers will be able to advise online if there are no changes of circumstance, thus negating the need to ring HMRC.  This facility will be available on a PC, a tablet and a smart phone, and
· an HMRC app is now available.
MD concluded his presentation by saying that HMRC needs to move with speed and to take on board feedback along the way.  It is hoped that by next summer there will be a comprehensive digital offering from HMRC. He then invited questions. The following comments were made:
· It was acknowledged that an online chat facility would be very helpful, particularly for deaf customers who find it easier to use than Text Relay and better than BSL. This might though result in an increase in workload as the volume of calls that HMRC receives would reduce in favour of secure messaging. MD agreed that online chat should be very powerful, and can be made more secure than e-mail.  He agreed that secure messaging is very useful for simple transactions but if an message exchange becomes unwieldy it is better to use the telephone.  In reality HMRC is likely to adopt a blend of practices.
· HMRC should link up with other Departments, for example, DWP and ODI;
· How does HMRC demonstrate its own compliance with disability legislation?

· Many disabled people have a low level of education and this makes much of the website incomprehensible to them.
· Responding to the concern over the HMRC website MD explained that the website is in mid-transition to GOV.UK.  This is not a straight copy of current information but includes re-writes where necessary to make it easier to understand.  Testing is being carried out with customers, but in addition MD would welcome feedback.  MD also confirmed that, as HMRC are going through the website, the calculators are being looked at.  Some of them are old and redundant – they will be cleaned up but the intention is still to provide a suite of standalone calculators.
· It was noted that form 64-8 “Authorising your Agent” is used by many disabled customers, however, it is very difficult to find online.  MD agreed that a current weakness of GOV.UK is its complex search facility.  He agreed to commission some testing on this particular search.

	Action Point 3 – MD to ensure that search facilities on GOV.UK and HMRC websites pick up key HMRC forms.


Mark concluded the Q&A session by reiterating that feedback, particularly on the website, is welcome.
15 minute comfort break.

3) HMRC’s digital transformation: How it will benefit disabled customers: Beverley Martin (see slides 13 to 15)
BM introduced herself as being responsible for HMRC’s Assisted Digital and Inclusion Strategy.  She explained that in the next 2 years HMRC will deliver many revised services which will benefit disabled customers, moving away from the main option of telephone contact and changing the customer journey to make it better for all. She encouraged attendees to provide feedback on the type of support needed by disabled customers.
It will soon be possible to access HMRC information using smart phone technology, and it was reiterated that online chat will also be introduced.  The use of online accounting will allow faster response times. HMRC aims to increase use of social media for advice and support, and make improvements to the contact history we hold about our customers.  For example, in the future we will be able to record a customers’ condition and/or support needs (with their permission) so that we already have that information the next time contact is made.

She also described HMRC’s Assisted Digital service for customers who need additional help, explaining that if face to face support is needed they will work closely with the Needs Enhanced Support (NES) team.

The following points arose from discussion:

· BM explained that for digital accessibility, extensive testing is carried out in line with guidelines, and also with customers.  This has resulted in a number of changes, for example, HMRC is now moving away from producing material in PDF format as that is not accessible to all.  HMRC was encouraged to consider ‘Look Local’ – a resource which allows the customer to view information on their television screen, and also to ensure consistency between Government Departments.
· A digital solution is not always accessible e.g. for those who do not have internet access or who have difficulty using the phone. BM advised that there is work ongoing across Government to secure wider broadband coverage.  In addition, HMRC will continue to provide signposting to the Friends and Family policy, to Voluntary and Community Sector organisations, and to other IT access points such as local libraries (although LITRG have some concerns that the Friends and Family policy can actually disempower people and carries a risk in terms of others having access to a person’s personal information).  MD added that a version of the website was being developed designed to work on low speed connections.

· DT confirmed that a customer can get help either over the phone or face to face to complete forms.  This could help those who prefer to maintain independence and confidentiality and do not want to ask friends or family to help them.
· Sometimes a customer can become locked out of completing a transaction on line and this could make them reluctant to use an online process in the future.  MD responded by acknowledging that there can be difficulties in online interaction but that security is of paramount importance and HMRC will therefore continue to err on the side of caution. 
15 minute comfort break
3) Needs Enhanced Support (NES)

A new service for supporting our customers who need extra help: Derek Tilstone (see slides 18 to 26)
DT introduced himself as Project Director for Needs Enhanced Support.  He outlined the background to the NES project, explaining that initial research in 2012 concluded that HMRC needed to provide a more flexible and accessible service to its customers that need extra help.   This led to the NES programme which has created a new model of support based on needs, backed up by highly trained telephony teams and a mobile face to face service. This offers improvements for our customers who need extra help. 

HMRC ran a pilot of the new service in the North East of England in 2013 that helped shape the new service HMRC plans to roll out in 2014.  In particular:

· Mitigations for customers who might struggle with telephony;

· End to end case management to ensure the new service is a personalised one for those who need extra help;

· A service focused on customer need rather than channel. So NES advisors in future might support customers on the telephone, face to face, in writing or digitally. 

DT explained that, as a result of the research, pilot and an extensive consultation a number of enhancements have been introduced, for example:

· The Friends and Family service has been enhanced;

· The requirement for a form 64-8 has been removed in certain circumstances where there are no security issues;

· A new online face to face meeting request form has been introduced;

· The facility for some VCS organisations to direct customers straight to NES will be extended;

· Training of HMRC staff has been bolstered significantly;

· A wide range of venues suitable for face to face visits have been identified.

The following comments were raised:

· HMRC confirmed that they have identified those customers who have frequently used Enquiry Centres in the past, and will work with them to make sure they are put into the new service in the right place and help them to get used to what is going to be a change for them. 

· It was noted that there needs to be clear publicity about the options available to customers following closure of Enquiry Centres.
	Action Point 4 – DT to circulate products to DCCG designed to set out the options available to customers following closure of enquiry centres. 


· DT confirmed that all face to face venues will meet accessibility standards, and that all channels and opportunities for contact will be considered.

· It was suggested that the success of the new model could be evaluated in the district of Bolsover in Derbyshire, an area with a high concentration of disabled and elderly people.  DT advised that the success criteria are currently being worked out, and agreed to consider taking on the challenge.

	Action Point 5 – DT to consider carrying out an evaluation of the NES model in Bolsover.


· Concerns were expressed regarding the lack of publicity of the online face to face meeting request form, and its restriction for use by deaf customers.  DT confirmed that work has already begun to assess whether other user groups would benefit from this facility and how to ensure it was more easily accessed.

5) AOB and Q&A
A number of points were raised under Any Other Business:
· The findings of an Intelligent Telephony Automation testing exercise carried out by Low Incomes Tax Reform Group would be shared when available.
· Members were encouraged to comment on the recently published debt recovery consultation and on the consultation by DWP on providing information in different formats.
· HMRC would consider how its compliance with the Equality Act is measured.

· HMRC to ensure that similarity and commonality is mirrored across Government in forthcoming discussions with DWP colleagues
· Following this meeting, TV and/or JC would be arranging one to one discussions with DCCG members.

TV thanked everybody for attending and closed the meeting.
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